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Minutes of the Trust Board

13 May 2008 in the Philip Constable Board Room

	Present:
	Mr Paul Murphy - Chair
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr David Astley
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Mike Bailey
	Medical Director

	
	Mr Richard Eley
	Director of Finance

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson
	Medical Director

	
	Mrs Marie Grant
	Director of Operations and Performance

	
	Dr Graham Hibbert
	Non Executive Director

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Geraldine Walters
	Director of Nursing & Patient Involvement

	In Attendance
	Mrs Laraine Joy
	Secretary to the Trust Board

	
	Mr Neal Deans
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Mrs Helen Gordon
	Director of Human Resources

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp
	Interim Director of Strategy

	Apologies
	Mrs Naaz Coker 
	Chair

	
	Professor Sean Hilton
	Non Executive Director

	
	Ms Valerie Moore
	Non Executive Director

	
	Professor Stephen Nussey
	Interim Medical Director

	
	Dr Chris Streather
	Medical Director


13 members of staff, the public and press were present at the meeting

	
	
	Action

	08.39
	Chair’s Opening Remarks

Paul Murphy, Vice Chair, explained that he was deputising for Naaz Coker in her absence from the Trust.  He welcomed Richard Eley, the new Director of Finance, to the Trust Board.

Mr Murphy reminded those present that this was a meeting in public, rather than a public meeting, and that questions would be invited at the end of the meeting.  The Board had introduced a new format to improve the quality of answers and people were asked to provide questions in writing, preferably before meetings.  Questions relating to the day’s agenda would, however, also be taken.  In addition visitors to the Board meeting would be invited to talk to Board members informally over tea and coffee at the end of the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	08.40
	Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations relating to the Board agenda.
	

	
	
	

	08.41
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING – TB(M)(08)2
The Minutes were accepted as a correct record of the meeting held on 11 March 2008.
	

	
	
	

	08.42
	Matters Arising From Previous Meeting/ Board Action Plan
Items on the Board Action Plan were reviewed and it was noted that further investigations were taking place regarding Social Club issues and that a report was not yet available.
	

	
	
	

	08.43
	Chief Executive’s Report – TB(08)36
The Board noted the Chief Executive’s report, from which David Astley specifically highlighted the Trust’s good performance against national targets and excellent financial performance in 2007/08.  The Annual Accounts were subject to formal audit, but had included a year end surplus.  The Trust’s underlying deficit had reduced significantly over the past 3 years, due to excellent work completed as part of the turnaround project.  
Clarification was given on the following points in response to questions:

· NHS London allowed the Trust to pay off only £2m of the outstanding loan in 2007/08.  The Trust had exceeded its year end agreed control total, mainly due to capital receipts from the sale of land at The Grove.
· Processes and the way staff work were being reviewed and changed to fit technology to be introduced as part of the Integrated Clinical Information Programme (iCLIP) and the Design Authority would ensure consistency and uniformity across the Trust.  However, new software would need to interface with that already in place, which would require some unavoidable software adjustments.
	

	
	
	

	08.44
	STRATEGIC ISSUES
	

	
	
	

	08.44.1
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	08.44.1.1
	Development of the Trust Strategy – TB(08)37
Trudi Kemp presented the update.  The Board had previously agreed strategic aims and corporate objectives and presentational changes were being made to the strategy format in line with changes that would also be made to documents such as the Assurance Framework and Trust Performance Scorecard.  It was anticipated that the revised Performance Scorecard would be presented at the next Board meeting.
	MG

	
	
	

	08.45
	GOVERNANCE
	

	
	
	

	08.45.1
	For Decision
	

	
	
	

	08.45.1.1
	Revenue Budget for 2008/09 – TB(08)38

The Board noted the report, from which the following points were highlighted by Richard Eley:

· The budget gap had been revised from £10m to £6.5m

· The budget gap had been allocated across all controllable budgets over the past few days and detail as to how the shortfall would be found would be identified.

· As part of the process:

1. income targets would be reviewed whilst taking account of marginal rates of cost for that activity
2. Discretionary project costs would be reviewed and trimmed
3. Further cost restrictions would need to be identified

4. Controls on all aspects of staff cost would be reviewed and adjusted

5. Profit centre or perhaps more rightly contribution format reporting would be in place for April, emphasising the connection between income and expenditure
The following points were clarified in answer to questions from Board members:

· The projected year end position was for a surplus of £1m, based on budget setting.
· Of the total cost reduction programme, £5m was non-recurring.

· Processes would be introduced to allow more timely prediction of activity levels, in order to predict income and expenditure levels.  These would take time to implement.

· Trudi Kemp clarified that whilst activity numbers were currently available within about 10 days, clinical coding took longer and it was this that determined how long it took to be clear as to the actual income position.  Nevertheless, there were close working arrangements between staff in the Finance and Operations Directorates, and additional staff were employed on a temporary basis when necessary.
A suggestion was made that the budget setting process should be completed earlier in the previous financial year, to allow sufficient time for the identification and implementation of full-year cost savings.  This proposal was accepted by the Director of Finance.

The Board agreed the recommended budget for 2008/09.
	

	
	
	

	08.45.1.2
	Assurance Framework 2008/09 – TB(08)39

Geraldine Walters reported that the Assurance Framework had been updated in line with the Trust’s new corporate objectives whilst retaining the same risks.  The Auditors had confirmed that they were satisfied with the changes.  It was important for Directors to be fully aware of corporate risks, progress against which would be reported through the Governance Committee.  
Clarification was given that some dates on the template would need to be updated from 2007/08 to 2008/09, and also that further details relating to theatre capacity would be available by the end of that week.

The Board agreed the revised Assurance Framework, subject to the template being updated.  The revised document would then be circulated to Board members, for additional comment.
	GW

	
	
	

	08.45.2
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	08.45.2.1
	Performance Scorecard Report – TB(08)40

Marie Grant highlighted outcomes on the following measures identified in the exception report:

· MRSA and Clostridium difficile targets had been achieved.

· Sickness absence had been just above the 4% target.

· Current achievement for responding to patient complaints was 92% against the 85% target.

· Local milestones to achieve the 18 week patient pathway from referral to treatment had been achieved.

· There was significant improvement in availability of 18 week clock start times, including referrals from other hospitals.

· All 3 cancer targets had been achieved.

· 95% of patients had been re-admitted within 28 days after cancellation of operations at short notice, against the 100% target.  This was disappointing and had been against various pressures across the hospital.  18 cumulative breaches related to 3 patients.

· Achievement against the 98% four hour A&E waiting time target had been 97.33%.  This related to issues across the whole of the local health economy, not just St George’s.  Chief Executives from St George’s and the three local PCTs had co-sponsored a review of the Urgent Care Pathway and the final report was due at the end of May.

· Significant improvement resulted in the Health and Safety risk moving from red to amber.

Clarification was given on the following points in response to questions from Board members:

· An action plan was in place to address issues relating to A&E admissions to St George’s.  Further actions would be required by the local PCTs (40%) against 60% for the Trust.

· A project officer had been seconded to review appraisal processes and compliance.  Realistic targets would be set for the year, which would be built into the Performance Scorecard.
· Consultants eligible for clinical excellence awards must have current appraisals before recommendation for an award.
Marie Grant highlighted that information requested by the Board on emergency attendances and admissions had been included for the years 2004/05 to 2007/08.  The graphs showed that increased A&E attendances had resulted in corresponding growth in admissions.
Confirmation was given that the next Performance Scorecard would be presented in a revised format, providing alignment with the Trust’s strategic aims and corporate objectives.
	

	
	
	

	08.45.2.2
	Revenue Outturn Report 2007/08 – TB(08)41

Richard Eley highlighted the following key messages from the report, which was noted by the Board:

· The year end surplus had increased from £4m to £6m.  The main reason for the movement had been the treatment of partially completed spells.  The Audit and Finance Committees had been aware of technical issues around this adjustment, but the Auditors’ view was that the partially completed spells should be dealt with as an income and expenditure adjustment rather than a prior year adjustment, as the size of the adjustment was not sufficiently material;  £2.6m.

· The overall surplus position of £6m, included £5.3m from the sale of land at The Grove.  The basic position was therefore one of just above breakeven.

· A payment of £2m had been made towards the outstanding loan from NHS London, reducing this to £32m.

Paul Murphy reported that Naaz Coker had commented on the huge achievement by the Trust in achieving a year end financial surplus, and having improved the financial position from a £20m deficit three years earlier.  This had been against a background of further improvements in areas such as infection control.
	

	
	
	

	08.45.2.3
	Report from the Finance Committee – TB(08)42

Graham Hibbert reported from the Finance Committee meeting on 6 May, and highlighted the following items:

· Review of adverse financial variances in Cardiology and resulting improvements, plus actions for further improvements in 2008/09.

· The finance department had been congratulated for completing year end work more quickly than in the previous year.

· As suggested in 08.45.1.1 above, the finance department was asked to review the budget preparation timing with a view to completing the process before the start of the year in line with good business practice.
	

	
	
	

	08.45.2.4
	Staff Attitude Survey Action Plan and Progress Report – TB(08)43

Helen Gordon presented the paper and reported that the action plan was work in progress.  The results would be used as a tool for improvements across the Trust and work was taking place with trade unions to address the four main areas addressed within the action plan:  
· Appraisals:  confusion between appraisal and the Agenda for Change Knowledge and Skills Framework (KSF) would be addressed.  Achievable and maintainable targets would be set and progress reports communicated to staff.
· Bullying and harassment:  would be important to review the policy and ensure engagement with a range of stakeholders across the organisation, including trade unions.  Areas to be addressed would include reflective behaviours, systemic pressures, and changing the culture through positive modelling.
· Staff working extra hours:  key projects, such as iCLIP would be used to reduce pressure on staff time, and health and safety tools successfully used elsewhere in the NHS would be utilised.
· Health and safety training:  an appointment had been made to support a revised approach to mandatory training in line with the Healthcare Commission core standards.
Success would require good communication with staff and Helen Gordon shared a commitment with colleagues to aim for St George’s to reach the highest quartile for staff satisfaction over the following three years.

Questions from Board members resulted in the following acknowledgements:

· Requirement for clear performance indicators against which progress with the action plan could be monitored.  The engagement of non executive directors in the process would be welcomed.

· Need to identify trends by department:  in the commercial world changes in culture had taken place when departmental action plans had resulted in improved staff morale.

· Need to identify and address leadership issues.

· The turnaround programme, through which some £70m savings had been achieved, had resulted in the need for tough decisions.  It was now important to move forward with the Trust’s Transformation work to change the way people work, for the benefit of both patients and staff.  

The Board welcomed the excellent report and action plan.
	

	
	
	

	08.45.2.5
	Director of Nursing’s Report – TB(08)44

Geraldine Walters highlighted the following topics in her report:

· Nursing:  progress with the productive ward programme continued and a steering group had negotiated a grant of £187,000 from NHS London, which would be used for equipment, learning materials and additional staffing to support the project.  Quantitative indicators would be used to measure the success of the project.
· Infection Control:  
· MRSA rates had been similar to the previous month, the trajectory was expected to remain stable, and below target.  Behavioural changes and ownership of the issue had contributed, but a complete absence of cases in the general intensive care unit for more than a year had been the most influential factor.  The target for 2008/09 was likely to be maintenance of the previous year’s target reduction.
· Clostridium difficile:  there had been a 13.72% reduction in the number of cases, against the 10% target agreed with the PCT.  Although St George’s rates had been high compared to other teaching hospitals, meaningful comparison was difficult due to variations in what was measured and reported by different organisations.  This would be resolved in 2008/09 when targets would be based on cases contracted within the hospital.  For St George’s the expected target would be to reduce cases by about 40% by 2011.  C diff was a cyclical condition associated with antibiotic prescribing and was thus more prevalent in the winter months.  The antibiotic policy had been reviewed and updated.  
· A positive report had been received from the Healthcare Commission, following an unannounced Hygiene Code visit in March 2008.  

· Maternity Survey:  a PowerPoint presentation was given on the results of the national maternity survey.  St George’s results had been poor in some areas as the Trust’s systems were not sufficiently sophisticated to provide some of the information required within the timescales.
In response to questions from Board members the following clarifications were given:

· On the maternity survey, the Trust was required to draw up an action plan and submit this to NHS London.  A task force had been set up to lead progress and monitoring outcomes would be reported to the Board in a similar format to that used for infection control issues.  Regular monitoring reports would go to the Governance Committee, and reports would come to alternate Board meetings.

· With regard to technical information and the shortage of data, real time patient responses were now being collected through investment in hand held devices to facilitate this.  Some data items would be addressed through iCLIP.
· The Trust was aware of building issues relating to the maternity department and the Strategic Outline Case (SOC) submitted to NHS London included a bid for a new Children and Women’s unit.  The current facility had been designed for 3,600 deliveries a year, compared to the actual 5,000 deliveries.  Options to upgrade facilities without reducing capacity would be sought and considered.
	

	
	
	

	08.45.2.6
	Report from the Governance Committee – TB(08)45

In Sean Hilton’s absence, David Astley reported from the Governance Committee meeting on 30 April.  The Standards for Better Health submission had been approved and submitted to the Healthcare Commission, and would be published on the Trust website.  The Statement of Internal Control had been formally approved by the Chief Executive and also approved by the Governance Committee, prior to submission to NHS London.  The Assurance Framework had been updated for presentation to the Board.  With regard to Serious Untoward Incidents (SUIs), in depth investigations took place, however, there was a need to speed up the process and implement recommendations more quickly.  Internal Audit would arrange a review of the effectiveness of actions introduced to reduce delays.
Clarification was given regarding research and development (R&D) funding in 2008/09.  There were two issues relating to R&D.  1) there had been an MHRA inspection in 2007, following which it had been necessary to put appropriate governance arrangements in place, which were progressing.  2) there was no longer direct funding for R&D.  Professor Paul Jones, Director of R&D, was working with the Finance Department to embed finance expertise within the R&D team.  Work was in progress as part of the budget setting process to include a reduction of R&D income in some areas.  Nevertheless, research projects were in place, with associated income.
Richard Eley was asked to provide the Board with a comparison of anticipated R&D income streams between 2007/08 and 2008/09.
	RE

	
	
	

	08.45.2.7
	Medical Director’s Report – TB(08)46

Ros Given-Wilson presented her report, which was noted by the Board.

During discussion, clarification was given that consultant job planning was linked to the appraisal process, and related to identification of weekly timetabling for each consultant.  In the past job planning had been completed as a paper exercise, and more recently an electronic system had been introduced.  All consultants had job plans, but a small number had not been entered on the electronic system as yet.  
	

	
	
	

	08.45.2.8
	Report from the Clinical Management Board – TB(08)47

The Board received the summary report from the Clinical Management Board and noted the productive business planning day that had been facilitated by Ros Given-Wilson and Trudi Kemp.  There had been constructive input from clinical teams.  This was the start of the Trust’s business planning process which would be more clinically led.
	

	
	
	

	08.45.2.9
	Report from the Audit Committee – TB(08)48

The Board received the minutes of the Audit Committee meeting held on 27 February and a summary report from the subsequent meeting on 25 April.  Mike Rappolt drew the Board’s attention to the following points which had not already been covered during the meeting:
· The Internal Audit report on management of information technology had given limited assurance and actions in place were expected to increase assurance over the next 9 months.  

· Clarification regarding the Trust’s telecommunications strategy was requested for the next Audit Committee meeting.

· Progress had been made with procedures for dealing with overseas patients and so reducing the potential for debts being written off.  Progress would be monitored by the Audit Committee.

· New procedures had been introduced for the Trust’s Gifts and Hospitality Registers.

· Progress was welcomed on the security of transmission of confidential information both within and to and from the Trust.

· The level of salary overpayments had reduced in the final quarter of 2007/08 and there was progress with recovering overpayments.  1.6% of gross salary overpayments had been written off.

· Detailed Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) would be developed for both Internal and External Audit.  

· There had been concern over lack of progress with developing an effective action tracking system and the Audit Committee requested that the Board give a firm commitment to implementing an electronic system.

The Board received and approved the Audit Committee’s Annual Report for 2007/08.
	

	
	
	

	08.45.2.10
	Trust Board Register of Interests – TB(08)49

The updated Register of Interests was noted by the Board, and that Richard Eley had declared that he was the Chairman - Chartered Accountants in Business for Thames Valley.

Trudi Kemp’s and Stephen Nussey’s interests would be added to the Register for the next Board meeting.
	LJ

	
	
	

	08.46
	OPERATIONS
	

	
	
	

	08.46.1
	For Report and Discussion
	

	
	
	

	08.46.1.1
	Care and Environment Progress Report – TB(08)50

Neal Deans presented the summary report of improvements to the hospital environment that had taken place since the last meeting.  These were the completion of the Cellular Pathology Project, Ultrasound waiting room and CT scanner replacement and a series of general maintenance items.

An in depth report on the ward deep cleaning programme had also been provided.  Confirmation was given that the deep cleaning rolling programme would continue and that a number of cleaning products had been trialled to replace those that were hazardous.

The following additional items were discussed:

· Signage from Tooting Broadway underground station to the hospital.  It was confirmed that discussions were taking place with both the local authority and transport provider about improvement of signage and the possibility of announcements at the underground station.
· Favourable responses had been received from patients, during NED environmental audit visits regarding provision of patient transport services.  Confirmation was given that the non-emergency patient transport service had improved over the previous 18 months following a review of patients using the service and reducing demand to the contracted limits.  The annual transport review was due to be reported to the Board in July.
· Although there was no evidence that deep cleaning programmes significantly reduced hospital infection rates, the public associated infection control with cleanliness and it was important for both patients and staff to be provided with a clean environment.  In addition to the deep cleaning programme there had been additional investment in day to day cleaning schedules in clinical areas.
	

	
	
	

	08.47
	QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC
	

	
	
	

	08.47.1
	Paul Murphy reminded those present that the Board had requested that as many questions as possible be provided before Board meetings so that answers given could be of a high quality.  In addition the process was to be made less formal, in that members of public and staff attending Board meetings were invited to join Board members for refreshments and informal discussion.  This would take place after the formal questions had been considered.
	

	
	
	

	08.47.2
	Mr Mark Clarke had submitted 9 questions under the following headings: 

· Staff Attitude Survey:  most questions had been answered during the meeting.  
· Handwashing:  with regard to topping up supplies of items such as paper towels, gel dispensers and soap, Neal Deans explained that this was the responsibility of the Domestic Services Contractor and that supplies were topped up on a daily basis.  In addition ward staff were able to request further top ups when required.  The Trust was also trialling mobile handwashing basins for use in areas such as some outpatient clinics where it would be difficult to install permanent facilities.

· SMART:  a written response had been provided to Mr Clarke’s questions, and Paul Murphy would discuss this with him over coffee.
A further point raised by Mr Clarke related to the Maternity Survey, and comments he had received from local residents about capacity issues and language barriers between staff and patients.  With regard to capacity issues, Marie Grant was co-ordinating a range of work which included provision of a new theatre for Caesarean Sections and re-arranging the available space.  Neal Deans added that it was important to find ways of maintaining levels of capacity whilst upgrades took place.  With regard to language barriers, effective communication between a multi-cultural workforce and multi-cultural clientele was part of a review by the Task Force working on the Maternity Survey Action Plan, led by Geraldine Walters. 
	

	
	
	

	08.47.3
	Ms Brenda Moreton commented on 2 topics:  

· New taps in the public toilets were wasteful as people had difficulty turning these off.  Neal Deans confirmed that he was aware of the problem and had referred it to the Maintenance Team.
· Staff Appraisal – terminology was not helpful, and some people were wary of appraisals.  Helen Gordon explained that appraisal should be a two-way process that is beneficial to both staff and their managers.  It was important for people to be open and honest and work was taking place to review and improve the process across the Trust.
	

	
	
	

	08.47.4
	Ms Hazel Ingram had submitted 2 questions relating to the following topics:
· Screening staff for MRSA:  Geraldine Walters responded that there was no Department of Health guidance requiring staff to be screened for MRSA.  Good practice such as handwashing should avoid the transmission of such infection from staff to patients.  Dr Walters would, however, check with the Consultant in Infection Control regarding the possible benefits of testing staff.
· Operations cancelled at short notice:  Marie Grant clarified that the target for re-admission within 28-days applied to patients whose operations were cancelled on the day, or at short notice, which included the day before.  With regard to a patient referred to by Ms Ingram, Mrs Grant requested further details so that this could be investigated.
	

	
	
	

	08.47.5
	Dr Michael Squires raised queries relating to:

· Staff Survey Action Plan and actions relating to staff working extra hours:  Helen Gordon confirmed that the Trust was working with the trade unions and others to identify ways in which the Trust could begin to signal a change in culture.
· Repayment of loan to NHS London:  Dr Squires commented on NHS London not allowing the Trust to re-pay more than £2m of the outstanding loan from the £6m year-end surplus.  David Astley thanked Dr Squires for his observations.

· Disparity between figures quoted in different papers:  clarification was given that the Trust’s cumulative deficit was £33m, but that the outstanding loan owed to NHS London was £32m.
	

	
	
	

	08.47.6
	Mr James Lindsay commented on:

· PCBR hearing loop:  he continued to experience problems with hearing what people said, but confirmed that people had spoken more clearly into the microphones.  However, he had had to angle his head down to hear.  

· Signage to main entrances whilst Grosvenor Wing Entrance was closed:  Neal Deans agreed to check signage and arrange for this to be improved.
	

	
	
	

	08.48
	OTHER BUSINESS

No additional business was raised at the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	08.49
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING

The next meeting of the Trust Board would be held on 15 July 2008 at 2.00 pm in the Philip Constable Board Room.
	


The minutes of the Board meeting held on Tuesday 13 May 2008 were approved by the Trust Board on 15 July 2008 and signed by the Chair.
________________________________________________________________________
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